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financial regulatory agency to trans-
mit or allow access to confidential reg-
ulatory information with the consent 
of such agency by means of an elec-
tronic computer system. Any such ar-
rangement shall ensure the security of 
the computerized data stored in a 
Bank’s computer and restrict access to 
such data in order to preserve confiden-
tiality in a manner agreed upon by the 
Bank and the financial regulatory 
agency. 

Subpart D—Financing Corporation 
Operations 

§ 1271.30 Definitions. 
As used in this subpart: 
Administrative expenses. (1) Include 

general office and operating expenses 
such as telephone and photocopy 
charges, printing, legal, and profes-
sional fees, postage, courier services, 
and office supplies; and 

(2) Do not include any form of em-
ployee compensation, custodian fees, 
issuance costs, or any interest on (and 
any redemption premium with respect 
to) any Financing Corporation obliga-
tions. 

Custodian fees means any fee incurred 
by the Financing Corporation in con-
nection with the transfer of any secu-
rity to, or maintenance of any security 
in, the segregated account established 
under section 21(g)(2) of the Bank Act 
(12 U.S.C. 1441(g)(2)), and any other ex-
pense incurred by the Financing Cor-
poration in connection with the estab-
lishment or maintenance of such ac-
count. 

Directorate means the board estab-
lished under section 21(b) of the Bank 
Act (12 U.S.C. 1441(b)) to manage the 
Financing Corporation. 

Insured depository institution has the 
same meaning as in section 3 of the 
Federal Deposit Insurance Act (12 
U.S.C. 1813). 

Issuance costs means issuance fees 
and commissions incurred by the Fi-
nancing Corporation in connection 
with the issuance or servicing of Fi-
nancing Corporation obligations, in-
cluding legal and accounting expenses, 
trustee, fiscal, and paying agent 
charges, securities processing charges, 
joint collection agent charges, adver-
tising expenses, and costs incurred in 

connection with preparing and printing 
offering materials to the extent the Fi-
nancing Corporation incurs such costs 
in connection with issuing any obliga-
tions. 

Non-administrative expenses means 
custodian fees, issuance costs, and in-
terest on Financing Corporation obli-
gations. 

Obligations means debentures, bonds, 
and similar debt securities issued by 
the Financing Corporation under sec-
tions 21(c)(3) and (e) of the Bank Act 
(12 U.S.C. 1441(c)(3) and (e)). 

Receivership proceeds means the liqui-
dating dividends and payments made 
on claims received by the Federal Sav-
ings and Loan Insurance Corporation 
Resolution Fund established under sec-
tion 11A of the Federal Deposit Insur-
ance Act (12 U.S.C. 1821a) from receiv-
erships, that are not required by the 
Resolution Funding Corporation to 
provide funds for the Funding Corpora-
tion Principal Fund established under 
section 21B of the Bank Act (12 U.S.C. 
1441b). 

§ 1271.31 General authority. 

Subject to the limitations and inter-
pretations in this subpart and such or-
ders and directions as FHFA may pre-
scribe, the Financing Corporation shall 
have authority to exercise all powers 
and authorities granted to it by the 
Bank Act and by its charter and bylaws 
regardless of whether the powers and 
authorities are specifically imple-
mented in regulation. 

§ 1271.32 Authority to establish invest-
ment policies and procedures. 

The Directorate shall have authority 
to establish investment policies and 
procedures with respect to Financing 
Corporation funds provided that the in-
vestment policies and procedures are 
consistent with the requirements of 
section 21(g) of the Bank Act (12 U.S.C. 
1441(g)). The Directorate shall prompt-
ly notify FHFA in writing of any 
changes to the investment policies and 
procedures. 

§ 1271.33 Book-entry procedure for Fi-
nancing Corporation obligations. 

(a) Authority. Any Federal Reserve 
Bank shall have authority to apply 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 10:51 Feb 24, 2014 Jkt 232044 PO 00000 Frm 00298 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\232044.XXX 232044pm
an

gr
um

 o
n 

D
S

K
3V

P
T

V
N

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 C
F

R



289 

Federal Housing Finance Agency § 1271.37 

book-entry procedure to Financing 
Corporation obligations. 

(b) Procedure. The book-entry proce-
dure for Financing Corporation obliga-
tions shall be governed by the book- 
entry procedure established for Bank 
consolidated obligations, codified at 
part 1270 of this chapter. Wherever the 
terms ‘‘Bank(s),’’ ‘‘consolidated obliga-
tion(s)’’ or ‘‘Book-entry consolidated 
obligation(s)’’ appear in part 1270, the 
terms shall be construed also to mean 
‘‘Financing Corporation,’’ ‘‘Financing 
Corporation obligation(s),’’ or ‘‘Book- 
entry Financing Corporation obliga-
tion(s),’’ respectively, if appropriate to 
accomplish the purposes of this sec-
tion. 

§ 1271.34 Bank and Office of Finance 
employees. 

Without further approval of FHFA, 
the Financing Corporation shall have 
authority to utilize the officers, em-
ployees, or agents of any Bank or the 
Office of Finance in such manner as 
may be necessary to carry out its func-
tions. 

§ 1271.35 Budget and expenses. 
(a) Directorate approval. The Financ-

ing Corporation shall submit annually 
to the Directorate for approval, a budg-
et of proposed expenditures for the 
next calendar year that includes ad-
ministrative and non-administrative 
expenses. 

(b) FHFA approval. The Directorate 
shall submit annually to FHFA for ap-
proval, the budget of the Financing 
Corporation’s proposed expenditures it 
approved pursuant to paragraph (a) of 
this section. 

(c) Spending limitation. The Financing 
Corporation shall not exceed the 
amount provided for in the annual 
budget approved by FHFA pursuant to 
paragraph (b) of this section, or as it 
may be amended by the Directorate 
within limits set by FHFA. 

(d) Amended budgets. Whenever the 
Financing Corporation projects or an-
ticipates that it will incur expendi-
tures, other than interest on Financing 
Corporation obligations, that exceed 
the amount provided for in the annual 
budget approved by FHFA or the Direc-
torate pursuant to paragraph (b) or (c) 
of this section, the Financing Corpora-

tion shall submit an amended annual 
budget to the Directorate for approval, 
and the Directorate shall submit such 
amended budget to FHFA for approval. 

§ 1271.36 Administrative expenses. 

(a) Payment by Banks. The Banks 
shall pay all administrative expenses 
of the Financing Corporation approved 
pursuant to § 1271.35. 

(b) Amount. The Financing Corpora-
tion shall determine the amount of ad-
ministrative expenses each Bank shall 
pay in the manner provided by section 
21(b)(7)(B) of the Bank Act (12 U.S.C. 
1441(b)(7)(B)). The Financing Corpora-
tion shall bill each Bank for such 
amount periodically. 

(c) Adjustments. The Financing Cor-
poration shall adjust the amount of ad-
ministrative expenses the Banks are 
required to pay in any calendar year 
pursuant to paragraphs (a) and (b) of 
this section, by deducting any funds 
that remain from the amount paid by 
the Banks for administrative expenses 
in the prior calendar year. 

§ 1271.37 Non-administrative expenses; 
assessments. 

(a) Interest expenses. The Financing 
Corporation shall determine antici-
pated interest expenses on its obliga-
tions at least semiannually. 

(b) Assessments on insured depository 
institutions—(1) Authority. To provide 
sufficient funds to pay the non-admin-
istrative expenses of the Financing 
Corporation approved under § 1271.35, 
the Financing Corporation shall, with 
the approval of the board of directors 
of the FDIC, assess against each in-
sured depository institution an assess-
ment in the same manner as assess-
ments are made by the FDIC under sec-
tion 7 of the Federal Deposit Insurance 
Act (12 U.S.C. 1817). 

(2) Assessment rate—(i) Determination. 
The Financing Corporation at least 
semiannually shall establish an assess-
ment rate formula, which may include 
rounding methodology, to determine 
the rate or rates of the assessment it 
will assess against insured depository 
institutions pursuant to section 21(f)(2) 
of the Bank Act (12 U.S.C. 1441(f)(2)) 
and paragraph (b)(1) of this section. 
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